
Tanith Hackney:  
Welcome to the first ever Bio-Diverse Festival that aims to highlight 
underrepresented minority groups in biology and conservation, through 
workshops, discussions, talks, and lots more. All of these will be 
delivered by Black, Indigenous, people of colour, ethnic minorities, 
LGBTQIA plus, women, caregivers, and people disabilities from all around 
the world. Because although biology and conservation are affecting 
everybody, they're not representing these people equally. The Bio-Diverse 
Festival is aiming to fill this gap in representation and contribute to the 
necessary change that we're beginning to see to create a more inclusive and 
diverse space. I founded the Bio-Diverse Festival in June 2020, and myself 
and the Bio-Diverse Festival Team have been working very hard over the last 
four months to turn this vision into reality. We're creating a platform for 
diverse voices in biology and conservation, opening up conversations about 
discrimination and the barriers people may face, and finding solutions to 
some of the most topical issues of our time, because everyone can make a 
difference. But we also need systemic change because this system isn't 
broken. It wasn't made for us and this can't continue. I hope this festival 
will inspire, motivate, and provide solutions and tools to create a more 
equal and diverse space within biology and conservation. And that it'll 
build on movements that we're already beginning to see to drive change that 
is in line with the 21st Century. Also, that anyone participating can 
recognise that they belong and are valued in biology and conservation. Most 
of all, the Bio-Diverse Festival is a celebration of the diversity of 
people working in biology and conservation. And I hope that everyone 
attending can take something away from this week, and enjoy it. I'd also 
quickly like to thank the British Ecological Society, Woodland Trust, 
Conservation Optimism, One Planet Conservation Awareness ,Disabled in 
Higher Education, and Conservation Careers, for seeing the potential in our 
vision, and also to all the individuals who have given their support. So, 
I'm going to leave you with a few words by the inspirational Dr. Jane 
Goodall, who will share a bit about her own story as one of the first 
female primatologists and leading expert on chimpanzees, and about her 
Roots and Shoots programme that works with young people from almost 100 
countries around the world to bring about positive change for conservation, 
and her vision for the future. Thank you. 
 
Jane Goodall:  
Hello, this is Jane Goodall. And I want to welcome everyone to this virtual 
Bio-Diverse Festival. It's a very important occasion, because we 
desperately need to find a new way of interacting with the natural world. 
Right now we're still battling a pandemic, it's caused suffering, loss of 
life, loss of jobs, economic chaos, right around the globe. And in part, 
that's due to our absolute disrespect of nature and of animals, we destroy 
environments, animals are pushed in closer contact with people. We hunt 
them, kill them, eat them, we traffic them, we breed them in horrendous 
conditions in the factory farms around the world. We sell them for food, 
for medicine, and for exotic pets in the wildlife markets of Asia. Exotic 
pet trade is is a multi billion dollar trade around the world. And all of 
these provide conditions, environments, which make it easy for some kind of 
pathogen such as a virus to hop from an animal to a person. The COVID-19 
virus is thought to have jumped from one animal to one person in a wildlife 
market in China. HIV AIDS came from eating infected chimpanzee meat in 
Central Africa. And I could go on and on with a list of how our disrespect 
of animals has led to this pandemic. At the same time, we're facing an even 
greater threat to our future to the future of all life on Earth. And that 
is climate change. And that, again, is due to our disrespect of the 
environment. Because of this passion for unlimited economic development 
around the world. In some places we're using up nature's finite natural 
resources faster than nature can replenish them. There's 7.2 approximately 
billion of us on the planet today. It's estimated it'll be closer to 10 



billion in 2050. And what's going to happen if we emerge from this pandemic 
as we will and just go back to business as usual? We desperately need to 
move to a new relationship with the natural world and a new relationship 
with animals. When I'd been with the chimpanzees for two years, studying 
them in Tanzania, I was shocked to be told when I went to university that I 
shouldn't be talking about chimps, as having personalities, minds or 
emotions. Those of us told were unique to us. Anybody who's had a dog or 
cat or shared their life in a meaningful way, with any animal knows that 
that's not true. And fortunately, thanks to my dog Rusty, I was able to 
stand out to the professors because he was my great teacher when I was a 
child. So we need to realise that all of these animals who are hunted and 
killed and eaten and sold in the markets and the factory farms, they're 
individuals, they have personalities. They are highly intelligent, most of 
them. And they're sentient beings. They have feelings. They're feeling fear 
and pain. And we need to respect them, we need to treat them with 
compassion. We have learned one thing that is that we are part of and not 
as I was once told, separate from the rest of the animal kingdom. I left my 
paradise in the rain forest of Gombe in 1986 when I realised that right 
across Africa, chimpanzee numbers were decreasing, and their habitats were 
being destroyed. I thought I needed to go to Africa to find out more about 
their plight, and I did. But at the same time, I came to understand some of 
the terrible hardship faced by so many of the people in and around 
chimpanzee habitat, the crippling poverty, the lack of good health and 
education facilities, and the degradation of the land, and it came to a 
head when I flew over the tiny Gombe National Park in Tanzania, where I did 
my research. 
 
It had been part of the great Equitorial Forest belt that stretched across 
Equatorial Africa. By 1990, it was a small island of forest surrounded by 
completely bare hills. The trees cut down by people desperate to grow more 
food, the farmland overused and infertile, and people who were too poor to 
buy food from elsewhere. And that's when I realised, if we don't help the 
people to find ways of making a living without destroying their 
environment, we can't even try to save the chimpanzees. So then 1994 the 
Jane Goodall Institute began our programme, we call it TACARE in the 
villages around Gombe asking the people what we could do to make their 
lives better. And that's where we began helping them to restore fertility 
to the overused farmland without chemicals, and working with the Tanzanian 
government to improve or provide health and education facilities. 
Gradually, we were able to expand this programme into water management 
projects, scholarships to keep girls in school during and after puberty, 
giving them a chance at secondary education. Introducing microcredit 
programmes based on Muhammad Yunus is Grameen Bank, mostly for women, men 
as well, and they could choose environmentally sustainable projects. And 
once they paid the money back, they could get another grant if they so 
wished. They were very proud of this. And this programme began to work so 
well, that we were able to expand it throughout the chimp range in 
Tanzania. The villagers began to understand that protecting the forest was 
not just for wildlife, because they needed the forest for the services it 
provided to give them clean water, to help mitigate the temperature and the 
rainfall. They became our partners. And this programme is now in six other 
African countries. So it's beginning to make a difference. But it's a lot 
of hard work. It takes a lot of money. What's the point of it, if we're not 
at the same time, helping young people to become better stewards of the 
planet than we have been? It was in 1991 that I began the Jane Goodall 
Institute, environmental and humanitarian programme for young people. It's 
become a movement. It involves young people from kindergarten through 
university. And everything in between. Now in 65 countries, and each group, 
the group can be a whole school, chooses three projects to make the world 
better, to help animals, to help people, to help the environment because 



it's all interrelated. They discuss the projects, they roll up their 
sleeves, they take action. And it's action that we need today. 
 
It's the young people that we need to encourage and support. We need to 
listen to their voices, these young people in Roots and Shoots and other 
similar programmes, they are changing the world. They're rising up to face 
the challenges that we all face today. They are my greatest reason for 
hope. And, you know, the reason for hope is also in the resilience of 
nature, there are no bare hills around Gombe anymore. The trees have come 
back, as people understand the importance of protecting the environment. We 
all know places that we've destroyed, given time, and perhaps some help, 
nature can once again, take over. And our amazing human intellect is 
beginning to come up with more and more technological solutions, to help us 
live in better harmony with the natural world. And in our own individual 
lives. We're beginning to think about our ecological footprints. And this 
is the most important message the message I want to leave you all with, to 
remember that every single day we live we make some impact on the planet. 
And we have a choice as to what sort of impact we make. Where do we buy? 
Where did it come from? How is it made, did it harm the environment? If 
you're really living in poverty, you cannot make an ethical choice like 
this. You have to cut down the last tree in order to grow food to feed your 
family, or buy the cheapest junk food because you've got to survive. So we 
need to alleviate poverty, we need to do something about the unsustainable 
lifestyle of the rest of us. And that's what I hope you can be discussing 
at this festival sharing ideas. How can we move forward? How can we develop 
a new relationship with the natural world? How can we develop a new green 
economy? Those are the problems and I hope that your discussions and the 
ideas that you share will be fruitful and help us move forward. We can do 
it if we all act together. Have a good festival. 
 
 


